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MAYOR – Lilija Stevens 

• Attended ribbon cutting at CrossFit 1825’s new location on Wilmor Rd. 
• Volunteered at the Washington Rotary Club Good Neighbor Days annual pancake breakfast. 
• Participated in staff meetings reviewing the June 2nd Council meeting and the June 9th Committee of the 

Whole meeting.  
• Participated in preparing for the June 9th Committee of the Whole meeting and the June 16th City Council 

meeting. 
• Attended the Tri-County Regional Planning Commission meeting. 
• Met with two local business owners. 
• Meetings with Department Heads. 
• Attended Rove & Ramble on the Square. 
• Attended the new Washington Motor Museum Open House on June 5th. 
• Attended the June 10th Washington Fire Department Board monthly meeting. 
• In-person visit to the County Clerk’s office to clarify requirements regarding which persons are required to 

fill out the Statement of Economic Interests form. 
• Working to update Board, Committee and Commission appointment dates and length of term. 
• In the process of gathering contact information for current members of Boards, Committees, and 

Commissions. 
• Working with staff for an effective way to reach community members to participate in our Let’s Talk 

Washington monthly event. 
• The purpose of Let’s Talk Washington (our next event is on Wednesday, June 18th at 3pm at the 

Washington Library Sunnyland Branch) is to informally get together each month (each month at different 
locations/different times) to discuss concerns/answer questions/share ideas. 

 

 
CITY ADMINISTRATOR – Dennis Carr 

• The job description for the Communications Specialist has been posted. The posting is initially calling for 
resumes to be submitted by July 1. 

• Working with Midwest Municipal Consulting to finalize a work session date that does not conflict with the 
Bicentennial events. Final work session scheduled for September 20th.  

• The RFQ for the Citywide Space Study has been put on the website and an ad was sent to the PJStar. We 
are calling for proposals by July 11th. 

• The Ambulance that was expected this month has a new projected delivery date.  The hope now is late 
August to early September. 
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ENGINEERING – Dennis Carr, Ross Fuller & Mike Genard 
• Reconstruction for phase II of Catherine St. has begun. All of the brick pavers have been removed along 

with curbs and driveways. Rock has been placed throughout the approaches in order to maintain 
driveway access for the residents. The underground work is scheduled to begin on Monday June 16. 

• Lonewolf completed the 10 wide sidewalk extension at the end of Jackson St. Public Works crews will be 
adding more topsoil and seed around the sidewalk and throughout the areas near the new culvert that 
have settled.  

• IDOT has approved our MFT bid packet for 2025. All roads that will be receiving a spray patch application 
have been marked out. We have been in contact with Ace-In-The -Hole and have asked them to give us a 
couple days’ notice before they begin. We will place the message board on North Cummings to inform 
residents of the work being done. 

• The RR Bridge painting has been delayed due to timing issues with IDOT.  
• There was an adjustment needed for the Chlorination Project SCADA that required a change order. The 

change order was minimal and will be attached to the next pay request. 
• IDOT is working through the contract process for the North and Grant Safe Routes Project. I expect a 

preconstruction meeting to be set up in the next couple weeks for this project. Once we have a pre-con 
set up, we will be sending out notifications to the residents informing them that the project would be 
starting up soon.  

• The speed humps for Gilman have been ordered. We have not been given a timeframe for delivery yet. 
 

 
FINANCE – Joanie Baxter 

• Completed the process of installing the FY25-26 budget to Tyler, including entering details from ClearGov. 
• Prepared all FY25-26 purchase orders that were awaiting the final encumbrance procedure following May 

Bills and Payroll. 
• Completed the Entrance Interview for the FY24-25 Audit. 
• Submitted Reimbursement Request #2 for the Department of Justice Evidence Building grant. 
• Received the executed grant agreement for one of the two Department of Commerce and Economic 

Opportunity (DCEO) grants for the Evidence Building. This one is in the amount of $125,000 and is to 
reimburse for related personnel expenses. 

• Participated in several DebtBook post-implementation meetings in regard to the software used for 
tracking IT subscriptions and leases as required by GASB 87 and 96 for the audit. Gathered pertinent 
documentation. 

• Participated in several meetings and phone calls related to the Municipal Aggregation program and opt-
out process. 

• Continued analysis as related to the fire claim for the Jefferson Street building. 
• Jill processed and I reviewed payroll for May 23 and June 6, 2025. 
• Utility Billing (May 17 – June 13, 2025) 

o A total of 5,526 bills were processed for June, including 871 emailed bills (15.8%) 
o A total of 478 penalties were assessed for delinquent May bills 
o A total of 290 cutoff notices were sent for April billing 
o A total of 44 disconnects were processed for June, including 20 owing a balance, 22 with 

credit balances, and two with a zero balance 
o A total of 17 cutoffs were processed for April billing and 26 door knockers were distributed 

and 15 payment arrangements made  
o A total of three delinquent notices were sent for May disconnects 
o New accounts and account closings processed: 

• 44 ins 
• 47 outs 

o Leak detection through RNI and Sensus Analytics software – 72 leaks were caught and 
residents/businesses notified 
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o There were 26 new residents in May 
o There are now 2,096 accounts that utilize direct debit for payment (37.9%) 

 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES – Maureen Chambers 

*No Report* 
 
 
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT – Jon Oliphant & Joe Boyer 

• The June Planning and Zoning Commission meeting had one case: A request of Andrew Judd for a 13’ 
front yard setback variance at 1014 Dallas Road.  Construction began several weeks ago on an attached 
garage addition when staff noticed the work prior to the issuance of a building permit.  A permit had 
previously been issued for work on the rear of the property.  Staff notified the owner that a permit would 
be needed as well as approval of a variance before work could continue.  The PZC voted 2-2 on this case, 
which serves as a denial. 

• The July PZC meeting will have two cases: 1) A variance request of Our Savior Lutheran Church to allow an 
electronic message board in a residential zoning district at 1207 Kingsbury Road.  This is a similar case as 
to a request made in 2023 by St. Mark’s Lutheran Church; and 2) A 2’ fence height variance request of 
Steve Graffis at 704 Birkett Court to allow an 8’ tall rear yard fence. 

• A first reading ordinance for a TIF redevelopment agreement for the replacement of the back half of the 
roof on the Denhart building on the north side of the Square won’t be on the Council’s agenda until at 
least the July 7 meeting, as the condo association has not completed its review of the agreement.  The 
City would pay 20% of the actual cost up to a not-to-exceed amount of $15,185.42.  The first payment of 
75% of the actual cost up to the not-to-exceed amount would be due within 60 days after project 
completion and the remaining 25% would be due a year after that.   

• Initial site infrastructure work is tentatively anticipated to begin about July 1 for the Protea Place 
development at Cummings and BR 24.  Fifty-six multi-family residential units are planned for construction 
and the site allows for future commercial lots fronting BR 24.  The first two buildings are tentatively 
planned to begin around September 1 and October 1, weather permitting. 

• Staff has had initial discussions with a project manager for the future construction of a five-unit office 
building at the northeast corner of N. Cummings and Kingsbury.  Construction is tentatively planned in 
2026. 

• Matt Moehle has purchased the vacant lot at the southwest corner of the Square.  While there are no 
immediate plans for construction, he is looking to initiate an incremental strategy prior to potential 
construction.  He is looking to use the lot for a pergola market area in the front, a performance/play area 
in the middle, and a food truck area with picnic tables in the back with planters along the sidewalk edge.  
The lot could also be used for special events such as Rove & Ramble.  The tentative plan would be to 
utilize this as soon as next month. 

• Staff attended the kickoff meeting for the Tri-County Business Partnership for Resilience & Emergency 
Planning (B-PREP).  The purpose of the group is to unite businesses and emergency management agencies 
for improved disaster resilience.  Future meetings will be held quarterly. 

• Staff attended one of the days of the Illinois Economic Development Association state conference in 
Peoria.  Session topics included using technology, housing solutions, data centers, a panel discussion on 
energy, and educational ecosystems as workforce drivers. 

• There continues to be increased demand for new residential construction.  Through early June, 31 new 
residential permits have been issued.  This is the most for any single year in Washington since 2016, when 
33 permits were issued. 
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PUBLIC SAFETY – Chief Stevens 
 *Vacation* 

 
PUBLIC WORKS – Brian Rittenhouse 

• Water tower painting has been completed, and the tower is back in service.  Dixon will conduct a one-
year warranty inspection next year. 

• With the completion of the water tower painting, staff will start working on a timeline for switching Water 
Treatment Plant #1’s disinfection from chloramine to free chlorine. Staff will notify the residents in 
advance of the switch over, while also posting the information.  This would only affect WTP #1 users. 

• The Street Department continues with paving projects.  They have paved the North/South alley between 
South High and Elm between Walnut and Holland, Danforth, a dead end on West Jefferson, Rockaway and 
a large section of Inglewood.  Staff will complete Brief Street next week. 

• Staff will work on getting the Public Works storage property appraised and share that information with 
Council once received. 
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